
March 14, 2005

A regular meeting of the Kenilworth Board of Education was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by President LoBello, in the Board of Education Conference Room of the Brearley School on March 14, 2005.
This meeting is being held in accordance with the schedule of meetings adopted at the organizational meeting held April 26, 2004. Adequate notice of this Regular Meeting of the Kenilworth Board of Education has been provided to the Home News Tribune, The Star- Ledger, Cranford Chronicle and the Roselle Park/Kenilworth Leader.  A copy has been filed with the Kenilworth Borough Clerk, posted in the Board Office, the Kenilworth Borough Hall, Brearley and Harding Schools, as is provided by the Open Public Meetings Act.
President LoBello led the salute to the Flag.
Upon roll call, the following members were present: Carol Boyden, Claudio Campanella, Annmarie Duda, Gerard Laudati, Mark LoBello, Livio Mancino, Thomas Mannix, Antonio Pugliese, Fred Viteka and Nancy Zimmerman.  (Pugliese arrived at 7:36 p.m. and Mancino at 7:38 p.m.).
Also in attendance were Lloyd M. Leschuk, Superintendent, Vincent A. Gonnella, Board Secretary/Business Administrator and Vito A. Gagliardi, Jr., Attorney. 
Approximately seventeen (17) members of the public were present.

Minutes of the Secretary, a copy having been sent to each Board Member (February 7 & 14, 2005) were approved upon motion by Mannix seconded by Viteka.  Motion carried 7 to 1.  Voting yes was: Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mannix, and Viteka.  Voting no was: Zimmerman.  

President LoBello called for discussion on the Superintendent's Report:
· The Blood Drive held last week was a huge success with a large turnout.
· Talking points on the Choice Program to be mailed out this week, included will be notification of the new Pre K cut off date of April 1.

· Mr. Glen Tillou, former Union County Superintendent and current Clark BOE Superintendent, has passed away.

· Gonnella reviewed several dates with the Board, Public Hearing 3-23-05, Candidates Night 4-14-05, and Borough Council Presentation 3-16-05.

The Superintendent's Report (with administrator’s reports), a copy having been sent to each Board Member was approved without reading and after discussion upon motion by Laudati, seconded by Pugliese.

COMMITTEE REPORTS: None.
Correspondence: (see attachments) 
Distributed February 4, 2005:
1.   Copy of PowerPoint presentation on UCSBA’s program, “Communicating Your Budget,” attended by Carol Boyden on 1/26/05.

2.   Letter dated 2/4/05 from Gonnella to Lisa Giamella concerning a tree on school property which was considered dangerous and subsequently removed.

Distributed February 11, 2005:
1.   Email dated 2/7/05 from Mark Messinger to Dr. Leschuk (with copies to Board members) detailing his concerns about the school district’s standardized testing results and the Choice program.

2.   News Release from Shirley Boyden Maxwell/Kenilworth Historical Society regarding Ethel M. Washington, author of Union County Black Americans, who will speak at the Kenilworth Seniors’ Center on 2/17/05 

3.   Email dated 2/9/05 from Dr. Leschuk in response to Mr. Messinger’s email in which Dr. Leschuk provides facts and details concerning costs and the Choice program.

4.   Letter dated 2/10/05 from George Huk/NJEA to Gonnella enclosing A&D cards for eight Kenilworth Lunchroom/Cafeteria Aides and requesting that the NJEA be recognized for purposes of representation and negotiations.

5.   Letter dated 2/11/05 from Gonnella to Assemblyman Cryan thanking him for his efforts in securing the $112,000.00 grant for the Kindergarten Program.

Distributed February 24, 2005:
1.   Letter received on 2/8/05 from Theodore J. Romankow/Union County Prosecutor’s Office Re:  11th Annual “Standing Together Against Hate Forum” on 4/21/05.

2.   Letter dated 2/15/05 from Gonnella to Joanne Rajoppi, Clerk/County of Union , Re: Consolidation of  Polling Places.

3.   Notice of Public Meeting scheduled for 3/7/05 Re: Tentative adoption of 2005-06 annual school budget to be submitted for review to the County Superintendent.

Motion was made by Mannix, seconded by Viteka, that the Board of Education accept the correspondence as read.  Motion carried unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS:

The Board discussed Resolution #16 (By Law 9326).  Mr. Mannix suggested adding the word “assisting” in compiling the minutes.  Mr. Mancino and Mrs. Zimmerman were concerned with the length of time the tapes would be kept after approval, specifically that the proposed bylaw did not allow for enough time prior to destruction.
Motion was made by Mannix, seconded by Mancino, that the word “assisting” be added to the proposed Bylaw 9326 so the sentence reads: The audio taping of the open public portion of meetings shall be done for the sole purpose of assisting in the compiling the minutes of the Board of Education. Motion carried unanimously.

Mr. Mancino reviewed his efforts in consolidating polling places for the April election.

NEW BUSINESS:  

The Board discussed Resolution #7 (Summer Girl’s Basketball League).  Motion was made by Mannix, seconded by Zimmerman to include the following statement to the resolution: “Subject to Council approval is necessary.  Motion carried unanimously.
Mr. Laudati reviewed the results of NJSBA Resolution Sub Committee with the Board.

Mr. Mancino questioned whether it would be beneficial to run an adult school.  Dr. Leschuk stated it is very expensive to operate our own program; however, the building could be rented to an outside group to operate the program.  

Motion was made by Laudati, seconded by Viteka, that the meeting be opened to the public.  Motion carried unanimously.

· Maryann Finistrella wanted to know how many students have registered for Pre K thus far.  Dr. Leschuk believed the latest figure was 53.
· Jodi Lang stated, though informative, the length of the presentations could be limited.  She also inquired about lockdown drills and that the KEN Committee was in need of additional volunteers.

· Diane Konjorski wanted to know if students needed to maintain certain grades to participate in sports.  Dr. Leschuk stated our requirements are stricter than the State’s and includes not only sports, but all extra-curricular activities.

· Steve Benko stated the NJSBA website has information about per pupil expenditures and ours is below the state averages.

· Tina Lanaugh asked about the special education population in Pre K.  Dr. Leschuk stated it depended on the specific students disabilities whether they would be included in the ELLI program or the self contained program.

· Joan McKenzie asked if Mrs. Zimmerman was for or against the budget.  Mrs. Zimmerman responded she supported the budget.

· Mrs. Duda responded to Mrs. Lanaugh’s comment last week regarding the quote in the paper.  The reporter did not accurately report her comments.

· Mr. Mancino suggested we look at our policy on athletic eligibility.

Motion was made by Laudati, seconded by Viteka, that the meeting be closed to the public.  Motion carried unanimously.

ROLL CALL WAS TAKEN ON THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTIONS:
FINANCE & FACILITIES

RESOLUTION #1: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Be It Resolved, That the attached bill list be approved for the month of February 2005 in the amount of $1,398,654.96. Motion carried 9-1.  Voting yes was:  Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  Voting no was: Mancino.
RESOLUTION #2:  Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6:20-2.13 (e), we the members of the Kenilworth Board of Education certify that as of February 28, 2005, after review of the secretary's monthly financial report (appropriations section) and upon consultation with the appropriate district officials that to the best of our knowledge no major account or fund (Current Expense, Capital Outlay, or Debt Service) has been over expended in violation of N.J.A.C.6:20-2.l3 (b) and that sufficient funds are available to meet the district's financial obligations for the remainder of the fiscal year. 

Be It Further Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education accept the reports of the School Business Administrator/Board Secretary and the Treasurer of School Monies and that they are in agreement for the month of January 2005. Motion carried 9-1.  Voting yes was:  Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  Voting no was: Mancino.
RESOLUTION # 3:  Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Whereas, pursuant to Board of Education Policy #3160, the Superintendent and Secretary to the Board have made the following line item transfers (February 2005) in the 2004-2005 school budget, Be It Resolved, That their actions be ratified and recorded in the minutes as per attached. Motion carried 9-1.  Voting yes was:  Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  Voting no was: Mancino.
RESOLUTION # 4:  Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education accepts the Fiscal Year 2005 IDEA-B (Individuals with Disabilities Education Act) grant award as follows:


IDEA-B – Basic

$229,277


IDEA-Preschool

$11,975

Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was:  Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  
RESOLUTION # 5: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by Campanella, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves applications for ten (10) students for special education extraordinary aid for the 2004-2005 school year. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was:  Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  
PERSONNEL/MANAGEMENT

RESOLUTION # 6: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the emergent hiring pursuant to the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:6.7.1 et seq., N.J.S.A. 18A:39-17 et seq., or N.J.S.A. 18a:6-4.13 et seq., as applicable to the employment of the following substitute teacher(s) and/or aide(s) for the 2004-05 school year:
Jennifer DiSanto

$80/day
Teacher

Judith Leitner


$80/day
Teacher

Andrew Kutler

$16.55/hour
Teacher Aide

Fred Sonntag


$80/day
Teacher

Abbey Schneider

$80/day
Teacher

Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was:  Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  
RESOLUTION # 7: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves a summer league for girls’ basketball to be run by Edward Murray, the Head Girls’ Basketball Coach, at the David Brearley Middle/High School.  The league would begin in late June and continue until the last week of July, subject to Council approval if necessary.    (Tabled from February.) Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was:  Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  
RESOLUTION # 8: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ Wayne Happel as a Freshman Boys’ Baseball coach at a stipend of $6,473 and Jason Shapiro, a Middle School teacher in our district, as the Middle School Boys’ Baseball coach at a stipend of $3,388, both employed for the Spring 2005 season. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was:  Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  
RESOLUTION # 9: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to allow Kelly Efchak and Gerry Accomondo to volunteer as a softball coach and a baseball coach, respectively, for the 2005 Spring season. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was:  Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.
RESOLUTION # 10: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves a summer softball camp supervised by Amy Efchak, a teacher at David Brearley Middle/High School, from June 27-July 1, 2005. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was:  Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  
RESOLUTION # 11: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the Competition Cheerleading Squad attendance at Rutgers University-Livingston Campus to participate in a cheerleading camp on July 14-17, 2005.  There will be no cost to the board.  Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was:  Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  
RESOLUTION # 12: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves a summer soccer camp supervised by Vincent McGowan, a teacher at David Brearley Middle/High School, the camp to run August 1-12, 2005.  Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was:  Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  
RESOLUTION # 13: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves a summer cheerleading camp supervised by Kimberly McGowan, who has supervised a summer program for the past two years, to run from July 25-29, 2005. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was:  Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  
CURRICULUM/INSTRUCTION

RESOLUTION # 14: Introduced by Boyden, who moved its adoption, seconded by Laudati, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the out-of-district placement of Student No. 202336 at the Roselle Park Alternative High School effective February 15, 2005 with transportation provided by the Morris-Union Jointure Commission. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was:  Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  
RESOLUTION # 15: Introduced by Boyden, who moved its adoption, seconded by Laudati, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the agreement between the Kenilworth Board of Education and Therapeutic Outreach for Children, Inc. for the part-time speech/language services for the remainder of the 2004-2005 school year. Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was:  Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  
RESOLUTION # 16: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Laudati, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the revision to Board By-law No. 9326-Minutes-Recording of Meetings as modified at the Board of Education meeting.  Motion carried 8-2.  Voting yes was:  Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  Voting no was: Boyden and Campanella.
RESOLUTION # 17: Introduced by Boyden, who moved its adoption, seconded by Laudati, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the revision to Policy No. 5134-Married/Pregnant Pupils.  Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was:  Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  
RESOLUTION # 18: Introduced by Boyden, who moved its adoption, seconded by Laudati, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the annual audiological examination for Student No. 200794 by Overlook Hospital in Summit, New Jersey.  Motion carried 10-0.  Voting yes was:  Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  
RESOLUTION:  Introduced by Mancino, who moved its adoption, seconded by Laudati, Be It Resolved by the Board of Education of Kenilworth that the Board of Education meet in private session, from which the public shall be excluded, to discuss the topics of potential litigation, and personnel, which private discussion is being held pursuant to Section 7b and 8 of the Open Public Meetings Act.  The matters under discussion will be disclosed to the public as soon as final decisions are made and voted upon.  Motion carried unanimously.

At 8:45 p.m. President LoBello called a 5-minute recess prior to convening private session.

At 10:11 p.m. President LoBello reconvened the public session, at which time the Board took the following action:  

RESOLUTION: Introduced by Laudati, who moved its adoption, seconded by LoBello, Motion to approve resignation of Principal Fred Rica, effective June 30, 2005, and related settlement agreement, subject to terms and conditions referenced therein, which include a period of leave beginning March 24, 2005. Motion carried 9-0-1.  Voting yes was: Boyden, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, and Zimmerman.  Mr. Viteka did not vote on this issue.
Motion was made by Laudati, seconded by Mancino, that when the meeting adjourns, it adjourns to the call of the chair.  Motion carried unanimously.

Meeting adjourned at approximately 10:15  p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Vincent A. Gonnella 

Secretary to the Board

